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To: Legal and Constitutional, Committee (SEN)

Subject: Submission to Australian Expatriates Inquiry

Amanda Kendle

Bratislava Slovakia

Message:

To: The Committee Secretary

Senate Legal and Constitutional References Committee 

Parliament House

Canberra ACT 2600

Australia

Dear Sir/Madam,

This submission is in response to the invitation for public comment as part of the Committee's Inquiry into Australian Expatriates.

We are an Australian couple, aged 27 and 31, who left Australia in mid-2001 to work in Japan. After teaching English in Japan for two years, we moved to Slovakia in mid-2003, again to teach English. We left for many reasons, but partly because we wanted to travel more and the cost of travel from Perth (our hometown) was prohibitive. While we’ve been based in Japan and Slovakia, we’ve traveled to more than a dozen other countries.

Visa difficulties:

As Australian citizens, without dual passports, we’ve found it very difficult to get residence and work visas in Europe. Eastern and Central European countries are currently the only real opportunities for us to work – even though we speak German, and have English teaching qualifications, Germany (as with other EU countries) now hires nearly only EU passport holders. When the EU expansion takes place in 2004, I can only imagine this situation will worsen for us. Even tourist visas are prohibitively expensive for us, and often single out Australians – we live 16km from Hungary, but can’t go there without an expensive visa, while our New Zealander friends day-trip there on weekends, visa-free.

Connecting with Australia:

The advice we’ve been given has usually been over the internet – we use the DFAT site for travel advice, and register via email with the Australian embassies near our new homes. We attempted to vote in the 2001 election, but over the internet were informed that we must print out a form to fill in and return; this proved problematic as the forms couldn’t “translate” to the Japanese software and we were unable to print it with the facilities available. 

Returning to Australia:

At this stage, we still envisage returning to Australia in the future, especially to raise a family. However, we also hope to continue to spend periods of time away from Australia, even with children, and hope that this will not become increasingly difficult in future years. We think there are enough advantages in Australia to return there, but are perhaps a little disillusioned at how isolated and naïve Australia and Australians are in general. After a short visit to Australia in 2003, we certainly anticipate experiencing quite a degree of “reverse culture shock” when we finally return there more permanently. We found Australia to be quite different to our expectations, and somewhat disappointing. On a more practical level, we’re also concerned about the effects our long absence will have on issues like employment opportunities, credit ratings, health insurance and so on.

To summarise ... we still love Australia, and are usually proud to be Australian. But for those of us who choose not to live all our lives in Australia, some more consideration and support would be useful.

Yours faithfully

Amanda Kendle and Ian Dorant

Bratislava, Slovakia 
